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Caring for the Elderly, South African style: what can we learn from it?


Who has not seen the townships on TV? We all know that South Africa has violent crime, employment and housing problems.  We may not know that South Africa has recognised its population is ageing, much as our own, and is developing solutions for the impact on care of the elderly especially those with dementia.


I’m Gillian Moncaster. I work at Manchester City Council in the Directorate of Children’s and Families’ Social Care and I’m the Dignity Lead Officer. I chair the North West Dignity Network and I’m a member of the National Dignity Council. An important part of my work is developing tools and techniques to help care workers fully respect the dignity, choice and independence of each individual person in their care1.


This year I was very fortunate to be awarded a Winston Churchill Travelling Fellowship which enabled a 6 weeks visit to care homes2, organisations and experts in Johannesburg and Cape Town, to exchange information and experience, and establish contacts for continuing mutual benefit.  I also attended the international conference of the Care Forum of South Africa, presented a paper & workshop and made further contacts with Australia and America and South Africa.


The care homes ranged from ones in the vast townships3, where some residents survive on £80 a month, to five star ones, and including some that specialise in dementia care4.


Full analysis of the information collected will take some time and will be reported in the report of my experiences, and in presentations and papers to disseminate the results widely.  (I presented a short paper summarising my visit at the National Dignity Council’s conference last month; the keynote paper was given by the Right Honourable Paul Burstow, MP, who chairs commissions on Improving Mental Health, The Future of Residential Care, and Home Care) 


 My preliminary conclusions are:- 


As expected, care problems of South Africa and the UK are similar; 


The so-called ‘medical model’ reminiscent of institutions is somewhat prevalent in South Africa but is not conducive to person centred care;


Involvement of families and communities in providing care and/or raising funds5 for it care to a much more common  in South Africa than the UK;  


Some practices which help to make people feel more at home are not precluded by risk assessments which reflect more relaxed attitudes in South Africa towards some health and safety matters. Examples are pet animals living in care homes6 or residents (even in dementia homes) helping with household tasks, food preparation etc7;


Because of Aids, many families have a ‘missing generation’ so children are reared by their grandparents8. South African care homes are about to pilot housing grandchildren with their grandparents where appropriate. This might be useful in the UK, for example where single parents or both parents work fulltime, perhaps far from home.


In the dissemination of the results I intend to explore ways to encourage more involvement of families and communities in care and a more enlightened view in making risk assessments that promises to bring valuable benefits to people in care. 


I shall also encourage others to apply for Churchill Fellowships.  It’s hard work but what a fantastic opportunity to broaden your personal perspective and that of your work.
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